
By email from vic@equality-network.org 

Scottish Parliament Equalities, Human Rights and Civil Justice Committee 
EHRCJ.committee@parliament.scot 

House of Commons Women and Equalities Committee 
womeqcom@parliament.uk 

1st July 2025 

Dear Committee Members, 

I am getting in touch to share my organisation’s response to the EHRC’s recent 
consultation on their Code of Practice.  

Below is our answer to the final question of the consultation “Do you have any other 
feedback about the content of the Code of Practice that you have not already 
mentioned?” It includes a summary of our overall concerns about the Code, and our 
fears that trans people’s lives would be made very much worse if services across 
Britain all operated in the way that it outlines. 

You can also read our full response here: https://www.scottishtrans.org/wp-
content/uploads/2025/07/Complete-EHRC-CoP-response-for-website-30.6.25.pdf 

I would very much welcome the opportunity to support any work that you undertake 
related to the updated Code of Practice, or trans equality and human rights more 
broadly, going forward. 

Yours Sincerely, 

Vic Valentine 
Scottish Trans Manager, Equality Network 

mailto:vic@equality-network.org
mailto:EHRCJ.committee@parliament.scot
mailto:womeqcom@parliament.uk
https://www.scottishtrans.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/07/Complete-EHRC-CoP-response-for-website-30.6.25.pdf
https://www.scottishtrans.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/07/Complete-EHRC-CoP-response-for-website-30.6.25.pdf


Do you have any other feedback about the content of the Code of Practice that you 
have not already mentioned? 

We understand that the Supreme Court ruling has fundamentally changed the 
interpretation of the interaction between the Gender Recognition Act 2004 and the 
Equality Act 2010 from the one held by successive UK Governments, the Commission 
itself, and wider civil society organisations and service providers for the past fifteen 
years. Indeed, we think it is highly likely that the ruling has changed the interpretation 
of the law from the UK Parliament’s intentions (you can see examples of extracts from 
Hansard evidencing this in our letter to the Scottish Parliament’s Equality, Human 
Rights and Civil Justice Committee on pages 19-20 here: 
https://www.parliament.scot/-/media/files/committees/equalities-human-rights-and-
civil-justice-committee/correspondence/2025/for-women-scotland-v-the-scottish-
ministers-from-the-equality-network-and-scottish-trans-24-april-20.pdf).   

Whilst understanding that the ruling has changed the way that trans people with 
Gender Recognition Certificates are (not) recognised for the purpose of the Equality Act 
2010, we are extremely concerned about what life will be like for trans people across 
Britain if the Code of Practice became statutory, and all services, associations and 
other organisations operate in the way that it outlines.   

In our view, the changes proposed in the Code from the 2011 version would cause 
trans people significant harm. They would negatively impact on trans people’s 
emotional and physical wellbeing when trying to go about their daily lives and 
participate in public life, result in trans people having less privacy about their trans 
status, and significantly increase the inequality and discrimination that trans people 
face.    

Trans people would frequently be segregated from others or excluded from services – 
particularly where these are provided on a separate or single-sex basis, as a huge range 
of critical services and facilities are. The changes would also create an environment of 
suspicion and policing of everyone’s gender presentation, whether they are trans are 
not, and increase the risks of harassment, distress and discrimination to all.   

The totality of these impacts would certainly, in our view, result in trans people’s 
human rights being breached, and indeed sometimes the human rights of others.  

It would turn back the clock decades to a time where trans people were always treated 
in line with their “biological sex” by services, public bodies, and when participating in 
public life.   

That didn’t work. It meant that trans people could not go to work safely, use services 
that met their needs, or use public spaces freely. Which is why Courts found that this 
approach breached trans people’s human rights and caused them to face 
discrimination.  

Urgent action is needed to ensure that Britain does not take a seismic step backwards 
in the way it treats trans people. Trans people need to be able to access safe, inclusive 
services, just like everyone else.  
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The previous interpretation of how the law worked in this area – that single-sex services 
could include trans people in line with their gender identity but could also exclude 
them where doing so was a proportionate means of achieving a legitimate aim – 
allowed for a fair balance. Services could take an inclusive or an exclusive approach 
(where that exclusive approach was justified). The updated Code of Practice instead 
says that single-sex services can never include trans people in line with their gender 
identities.   

We also think that outside of the confines of the Code of Practice and the areas of life 
regulated by the Equality Act 2010, that it is highly likely that trans people will face 
significantly more discrimination and harassment as a result of the ruling. In particular, 
the public discourse that has emerged that the ruling has a wider scope than it does – 
e.g. that trans women are not women and trans men are not men (and that this is not 
limited to the meaning of these words for the Equality Act 2010). We are concerned 
that this will embolden those who refuse to acknowledge or accept the way a trans 
person lives their life and thus lead to trans people frequently being treated without 
dignity or respect and increase their risk of facing abuse and violence.    

If the Commission believes that the draft Code is a complete explanation of how 
services have to be provided across Britain following the Supreme Court ruling, then 
we think that the Commission would be failing to uphold its statutory duties if it did not 
urgently alert the UK Government that the ruling has resulted in an equality and human 
rights framework that will leave trans people facing discrimination, inequality and 
human rights violations. This would need to be rectified with primary legislation.  

In our view, the draft Code is not a full, fair and necessary explanation of the 
requirements of the Supreme Court ruling, and we believe the Commission should 
urgently address the lack of information contained in the Code about how to provide 
safe inclusive services for trans people. 

 


